SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
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WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1000

JUN 30 2017

MEMORANDUM FOR SECRETARIES OF THE MILITARY DEPARTMENTS
CHAIRMAN OF THE JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF

SUBIJECT: Accession of Transgender Individuals into the Military Services

Since becoming the Secretary of Defense, I have emphasized that the Department of
Defense must measure each policy decision against one critical standard: will the decision affect
the readiness and lethality of our armed forces? Put another way, how will the decision affect
the ability of America’s military forces to defend the Nation? It is against this standard that I
provide the following guidance on the way forward in accessing transgender individuals into the
military Services.

Under existing DoD policy, such accessions were anticipated to begin on July 1, 2017.
The Deputy Secretary directed the Services to assess their readiness to begin accessions.
Building upon that work and after consulting with the Service Chiefs and Secretaries, I have
determined that it is necessary to defer the start of accessions for six months. We will use this
additional time to evaluate more carefully the impact of such accessions on readiness and
lethality. This review will include all relevant considerations.

My intent is to ensure that I personally have the benefit of the views of the military
leadership and of the senior civilian officials who are now arriving in the Department. This
action in no way presupposes the outcome of the review, nor does it change policies and
procedures currently in effect under DoD Instruction 1300.28, “In-Service Transition for
Transgender Service Members.” I am confident we will continue to treat all Service members
with dignity and respect.

The Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness will lead this review and
will report the results to me not later than December 1, 2017.
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